Minutes of the meeting of St. Giles Governing Body

Resources Committee held on Monday 12th October 2020 at 6.00 p.m.
Part A Minutes
PRESENT:

Michael Swadling - MS (Chair), Katherine Lewis (Head Teacher) - KL, Neal Fraser - NF, , Caroline Horgan - CH, Kathleen Shields - KS, Curlita Campbell – CC,  Peter Denman – PD, Ken Morcombe - KM
ALSO PRESENT: Fiona Bell (for agenda item 2), Lisa Negus –School Business Manager (SBM), Colin Milsom – Clerk
APOLOGIES:
Callton Young – CY
1.
Apologies and welcome
Callton Young sent his apologies which were accepted.   The meeting was quorate.   The chair welcomed all board members to the meeting and Fiona Bell who was presenting a pupil case study.
2.
Case Study Presentation

Committee members had been provided with a copy of the PowerPoint presentation in advance of the meeting and were advised that the publication of the photographs and information in the case study had been approved by the pupil’s parents.

The presentation identified the pupil’s needs, the type of physical support required in relation to staffing and equipment in order for the pupil to engage with and benefit from the educational and medical provision, and the funding implications required from the school budget to meet those identified needs as outlined within the EHCP.   It was noted that the pupil had transferred to another setting but had to return as the other school could not provide for the pupils complex needs.   The pupil would remain at St Giles School until July 2022.   Like 42% of other pupils at the school she had been identified as being PMLD but within that category there was a very wide spectrum of need and ability.   The school also provided support at home.   The pupil required regular intubation when in school as did 12% of the schools population and like 52% of the pupils was also non-verbal however unlike some of the students at the school the pupil was able to communicate through facial expression and body language, and had learned, and during Covid 19 closure, retained, a significant amount of Makaton skills.   
One instance of the cost of equipment that had to be borne by the school was the specialist seating and this often exceeded £1,000 per unit.   The pupil did have a degree of mobility and had learned to self-propel their wheelchair but for moving and handling required 2 support staff constantly in attendance.   The pupil also had access to and used a walking frame which helped to maintain a degree of bone density but again this required attendant support staff.   The level of physical need was typical of many or most pupils in the school.

Governors who were regular visitors to the school had observed the students development over the years and the significant progress that had been made.         

There were no specific question on the information contained in the case study and Fiona Bell was thanked for this and attending the meeting to make the presentation.

3.
Chair and Membership

Michael Swadling was confirmed as Chair of the committee.

There were no changes to the committee membership at the present time and no changes to the current committee terms of reference were proposed.

Kathleen Shields agreed to be the Vice Chair.

4.
Pecuniary Interests

There were no declarations of pecuniary interest in relation to any of the agenda items, and no new declarations from members of the committee.

5.

Minutes 8th July 2020

The minutes of the meeting held on the 8th July 2020 were submitted and agreed as a correct record of the meeting subject to the following amendments:


The places in the nursery would be 12 part time places.


It was also confirmed that when discussing the flooring works the committee had on this occasion agreed to waive the requirement for 3 quotations.

The chair would sign a copy of the minutes for the school.
6.

Matters Arising and referred items
There were no identified matters arising and no other matters were raised.
7.
Estate Report
The report School Business Manager listed a range of property related matters.   
In addition to the matters covered in the report the head teacher had prepared additional reports on specific subject areas.

The 5 year maintenance plan was noted.
Replacement of non-compliant fire risk furniture in the staff room had been replaced and flooring work referred to in the previous meeting had been completed.

Replacement of the fire doors had been delayed but should be completed at the half term.

The committee agreed to the purchase and installation of plaster sink for the physiotherapy section.

The LA had carried out investigative work to establish the source of the water leak in the DT room floor and there had been temporary solution with work being carried out during the half term to complete the require plumbing works.   The committee noted the other works completed during the summer and the projects planned for the half term which included looking at the flooring in the Purple class.

Nursery Premises (Malling Close) – The committee noted that as a result of inaccurate information being provided by the council on costs and services the school was incurring additional expenses.

Q. Can these be claimed back from the Council?

A. This will be investigated but it may need to come from the funding already allocated even though it is not mentioned in the Memorandum of Understanding.   The allocation of funds was based on the premis that the area occupied by the nursery represented 27% of the site.

The school was requested to follow up on both of these points.   If this was not available then there should be a request for a breakdown of the costs being incurred in relation to the premises.

Pupil Projections – The circulated paper showed that over the next 2 years the number of MLD pupils was expected to fall with increases in SLD and PMLD however there was a very wide range of need in these two areas which would mean that the school would have to be very flexible in the way classes were organised.   In addition they would be staying longer, some until they were 19 which would affect the number of places available at the school which would create more space issues.

Managing the nursery provision was much more complex that the standard statutory admissions to the school.   Eligible pupils could be identified at any time during the school year with a request for provision and so it would be hard to predict who would the places but some might not be appropriate for the school once they reached the statutory admission age.


Q. What level of funding for school places?

A. There is a flat fee of £25k per pupil place but the LA has not increased this for 4 to 5 years.   When the fee was set, based on an average band the school estimated that this would cover the cost of the pupils who were attending at the time but at that time, was a larger population of MLD pupils.   Now there are no MLD pupils being admitted and the SLD and PMLD pupils have a significantly higher level of need both in staffing support and equipment which means that the funding will no longer cover the cost of educating pupils at St Giles.

Q. Can the school look at the actual costs now associated with the levels of need for the different pupil types even given the range of need between types?

A. This exercise is being done as there is a meeting with the LA at the end of the week to look at the funding and banding costs but the projection is that most of the pupils will cost more than £25k for their educational provision.   Pupil type is not an indicator of need however and this is not a direct indicator of cost.

Governors agreed that when the initial average cost was set it was approximately right as far as costs but now the change in pupil type and the increasing complexity of need as well as the fact that pupils will remain at the school for longer will have had an adverse effect on the average funding figure.

The SBM was collecting data so that comparisons could be made.

It was noted that in addition to the pressure on funding felt by the school, there was also pressure on the funding for health and social care.

Nursery/Reception Building Work Project – The LA had referred to the schools basic requirement for the new build as a wish list and were suggestion some areas of cost saving so that they could remain within their allocated budget of £671,672, however at no stage had the school included any requirement that were not essential for the educational or medical provision of the pupils and to maintain a safe working environment for the pupils and staff.   Some of the proposed cost saving such as relocation the hoist system’s from Malling Close had been suggested by the school in order to save money but the proposal to use mobile hoists in the new build had already been discounted by the school as not appropriate and posing a health and safety risk to both staff and pupils in a setting such as St Giles.

To date there had not been a meeting to discuss the building,   planning permission for the new classroom had only been finally submitted in September and now work had commence on site.  
The school and board had not been informed of the actual cost of the proposed work and fittings, only that it was higher than the allocated budget but there was no detail on how that budget had been calculated.   There had been a suggestion that it had been benchmarked against a similar build at Red Gates and also a hut at Coulsdon College, but the actual needs of pupils attend both of those was significantly lower and so they would not have been an appropriate comparison for estimating the likely budget for the build at St Giles even if the building was a similar size.   In addition to the cost savings referred to above there had been other suggestion as to how costs could be reduced such as not reinstalling external play equipment or providing the internal breakout areas but given the increasing need for aspiration of pupils these would be essential for the health and wellbeing of the pupils.

As had been pointed out during the consultation on the school taking on a nursery, a split site facility would not meet the educational needs of the pupils so there would need to be a build on the site even if it only provided the additional reception places and the school relinquished responsibility for the nursery which was a drain on staff and resources in its off-site location.   A simple example of the additional costs being incurred was the provision of meals for the reception pupils at the Malling Close site which was currently being prepared at St Giles but being transported ever day by staff from St Giles and the need for a member of the leadership team to be on site which meant that they were unable to undertake their other duties at the main school.   Health support was also an issue as if there was any sickness at Malling Close there was no cover available but if the pupils were all at St Giles the health staff on site would be able to provide the necessary cover.

There was no proper office space at Malling Close for staff to undertake the necessary paperwork relating to the nursery and Reception pupils and that included helping the nursery parents with their termly funding applications which was very time consuming and no training space for staff.   Wi Fi was totally inadequate even though the school technician had done his best to try to improve it.

It was suggested that the school try to organise a Zoom meeting with the interested governor’s senior school leaders and the LA consultants to try to get more information.

AGP Building works – The head teacher had circulated a report which was noted.

Feasibility Study – The report from the head teacher was noted.

8.
Staffing & Personnel

The report listed the changes to the TA support at the school and the new appointments as well as the two staff required for early years and they were not transferring over to the schools staff as had been anticipated initially.   These posts were being managed by the LA.   The school would also require additional MSA’s.
Teachers pay awards had been agreed and the pay recommendations would be dealt with under Part B.   There was funding from the government to cover the teachers’ pay award but no extra funding for non-teaching and the school had a very large non-teaching staff complement.

The head teacher reported that in looking at posts it had been noted that some of the current job descriptions no longer match the work being undertaken and this was being discussed with the HR provider.   It was agreed that as this was an operational matter it should be conducted by the head teacher and the financial impact would be reported to the board as appropriate.

Given the specialist nature of the support provided by many of the staff it was suggested that a risk register be prepared so that there could be long term and short term contingency planning for those posts.


There were no other staffing matters to report at this stage.
9.
Financial Reports


The School Business Manager report covering all areas of the funding and the points listed on the agenda.

The Q2 report was received and the income and expenditure variations list on the report were discussed and noted.   This was formally approved and would be signed by the chair.

The SBM had been asked to look at how a budget recovery process could be managed based on the current figures and the report listed steps which had already been taken over recent years to reduce running costs as well as more drastic changes such as reducing some support staff however this would have health and safety implications.   Spreading the cost of some equipment replacement would not necessary reduce the overall cost but given improvements in technical specifications later equipment might not be as compatible as that being purchased now and some of the equipment was beyond  repair and would have to be replaced.


Some services that the school was buying in were specified in other borough ECP’s and the cost included in the recharges and reduction or removal of the school funded OT support would have a detrimental impact on pupils and their families.

The committee discussed other option such as appointment of some staff on short term contracts but this was already being done.   There could be a need at the staffing structure again to see if staff could be used in a different way which might make some savings but these would not have a significant effect on the projected deficit.


The suggestion of finding a school of similar size with the same type of pupil population was virtually impossible although there had been some limited research but this related to private institutions rather than state schools and even these did not have the same mix of pupils which some included residential facilities. 


The school had sought and received some extra charitable grants but other fundraising has been reduced as a result of Covid 19.   Swimming had resumed and good social distancing was being observed however the invoicing was being done on a half termly basis as the clubs were still recovering from the impact of not running during the lockdown.

The report on other funding was noted.


Kathleen Shield had carried out a Safeguarding visit and Curlita Campbell would visit the site to carry out a health and safety visit.


No financial spot checks had been carried out yet because of restricted access to the school.


The SBM was thanked for her comprehensive report.   

10.
School Policy Review


The following policies had been submitted and written question had been submitted:


Emergency evacuation plan - main site


Emergency evacuation plan - Malling Close


Fire Safety Plan

Fire Safety Strategy

Fire Safety Policy

Governors' Allowances Policy

Swimming Pool Lettings Policy

Lettings Policy

Business Continuity Plan

The questions in relation to the policies were included in the minutes with the responses from the SBM and were:
Q. Malling Close: - Is there a plan/map showing the fire alarm call points for the premises?
A. When I am next at Malling Close I will amend the map to show the fire alarm call points.
Q. Should we have a Lettings Policy in place for these premises for this year?
A. As discussed I don't imagine that there is a demand for it at Malling Close, but I will contact Croydon's Facilities Management team to enquire whether this is something we would be able to offer, as the LA are the landlord and we are the tenant.

In relation to the other documents:

Q. Business Continuity Plan - please can the email addresses in Appendix 2 be updated, and the number of pupils on roll at p21 amended?
A. This has been amended.

Q. Fire Safety Plan - p4 contains a list of features (water stopcock, emergency lighting, smoke detectors) which are said to be shown on various maps. Is there another plan/map which shows the features I've listed in brackets?
A.  Have included a plan of the emergency lighting and smoke detectors. The water stopcock is out on the grassed area at the front of the school; its location is on a map with other utilities (gas / electrical intake) that is available for the fire brigade.

Q. Lettings Policy - I think para 10.3 may be incomplete. Please can it be amended to match para 10.3 of the swimming pool lettings policy?
A. Yes this has been amended.
All of these polices were approved and no other policies were presented for approval or noting at the meeting.

11.

Any Other Business

There was no other business.

12.
Confidentiality
As there were no matters of a confidential nature contained in the Part A Minutes it was agreed that the Part A Minutes could be published after they had been agreed by the chair.

13.
Date of next meeting
The published dates below were noted.   

2020/2021 Academic Year

Autumn

A & S Wednesday 11th November (2nd meeting) – this meeting was moved from the 4th November
FGB Wednesday 2nd December
Spring 2021

Strategy - Tuesday 12th January
A & S - Wednesday 20th January 

Resources - Tuesday 17th March 

FGB - Thursday 25th March
Summer 2021

Strategy - Tuesday 27th April 

A & S - Wednesday 12th May
Resources - Wednesday 14th July
FGB - Wednesday 21st July
As there was no other business the meeting closed at 8.12 p.m.

Date ……………………..


Chairman ………………………….
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